From: Allen Rollings
Sent: 01 December 2014 15:54
To: geoffrey.arnold@oxfordshire.gov.uk
Cc: Bob Neville; 'Judith Norris'; 'brenda marven'; 'Michelle Boycott'
Subject: Response to Planning Application No 14/01762.Swalcliffe 

Dear Mr Arnold,

Your response to Planning Application No 14/01762.

I am sorry you were unable to talk to me last week when I telephoned your office, I understand that you have not as yet looked in detail at

the highway implications of the above planning application.

In summary the application now seeks to achieve what I believe was their original long-term intention ie:-

1. To have training for 7 days a week for up to 50 horses a day;

2. To have competitions with up to 50 entrants on 7 days a week;

3. To have larger events of up to 250 entrants a day on 28 days a year.

The applicant is obviously aware of your previous response to application No 14/00801 (copy attached where you supported the use of 

substandard roads for the day to day training but objected to any events being carried out.

            This current application puts forward a routeing proposal to avoid the use of the gated road south, Park Road and Grange Lane and does so by suggesting that all traffic be diverted onto the B4035 and then onto Main Street to use the recently constructed access onto fields close to Elm Farm. The applicants Highway Consultant has rightly criticised the illegal and substandard signage use on the 21st September to achieve this.

As I see it, my concerns and indeed hopefully your concerns should now be:

1. Firstly, whether the additional traffic should be allowed through the Villages of Tadmarton, Swalcliffe and more importantly Sibford Ferris.

2. Secondly, whether the temporary diversions and even an improved signage scheme could enforce the long diversion for traffic approaching from the southwest along Oatley Hill Road. A summary of the traffic surveys carried out on the 21st September shows that at least 145 vehicles including 26 horseboxes chose to use the gated road south on that day (an event day), it also shows that from Sibford Ferris via Main Road there were 204 vehicles plus 19 horseboxes. The probability is that if gated road south was closed to traffic on the events days by effective signage at the minimum, then all the traffic may well enter and exit through the narrow roads in Sibford Ferris despite being signed to use the long diversion along Ushercombe Road onto the B4035 and through Tadmarton.

3. Thirdly, the traffic on Main Road on an event Sunday dramatically increases, the traffic count included in the Transport Assessment by Alan Davies under “Vehicle Movements on Sunday 21st September 2014 6am to 8pm”,  shows that the traffic east of the entrance to the site carried 757 vehicles and on the west of the site 733 vehicles. For a normal Sunday on the 28th September taken from their traffic count on pages 27 and 28 of the same Traffic Assessment it would appear to show a two way flow in the region of 323 vehicles which in the worst case scenario shows an increase of 434 vehicles on an event day, an increase of 134% which in my opinion is considered to be very significant and likely now to occur on 28 days a year.

4. Fourthly,  No information is given on the likely number of, and traffic generation from, the events that have up to 50 entrants, these events are proposed to be allowed 7 days a week throughout the year. There is no proposal to accommodate the parking for spectators and other facilitators and therefore it must be assumed that parking on the upper field similar to that used at the larger events will take place albeit to a lesser degree. I witnessed an event with 90 entrants last year and reported on the traffic and parking (see attached critique) and this is precisely what happened.

            The above figure does not take into account the approximate 240 trips counted on the gated road south using Grange Lane which may or may not find alternative routes to the site.  The inclusion of these figures will no doubt make the traffic increase even higher.

            Please find attached copies of my previous critiques and I have been asked to carry out a more detailed critique of the current highway report in objection. 

            My main reason for contacting you last week was to ascertain your current feeling on the revised routing and impact on the local highway network of the new application.

The policy TR7 of the Local Plan states that “development that would regularly attract large commercial vehicles or large numbers of users onto unsuitable minor roads will not normally be permitted”.  The Transport Assessment clearly shows that this policy is breached. With this policy in mind and the large increase in traffic proposed on unsuitable and minor roads a conclusion must be reached in line with Para 32 of the NPPF that the “residual cumulative impacts of development are severe” 
            I would therefore still appreciate discussing the complex highway report provided by the applicant with you once you have had time to assess it along with the  above.

            Kind regards,

            

            Allen

	Allen Rollings 
BSc (Hons) C.Eng MICE MCIHT 

	Consultant 

	

	


